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Our Next Meeting 

August 3 , 7:30 PM

Watkins Park Nature Center

The August meeting is the only one where we will have time to discuss the important club business topics outlined below so it’s important that as many members as possible attend to voice their opinions, answer members questions, and vote on club business. Look to the President’s message for more about these topics
(Mentoring Program and Winter losses 

(Swarm Committee 

(Digital Projector 
(Club Display 
(Queen Rearing Project 
(Club Roster 
(Short Course Feedback 

Exhibiting Your Hive Products 
In addition to the club business, BUMBA member David Morris, an experienced Maryland Honey Judge, will give a short talk highlighting tips and techniques to maximize the quality and competitiveness of your honey show entries. There are at least 6 Fairs and Shows you can enter and earn good money.  Take note! The deadline for registering for the State Fair is Friday, August 4. See the article on Honey Shows for fairs and entry details.
Our October 5 Meeting
The speaker at our October Meeting will be Dr. Dewey Caron, Professor of Entomology,  University of Delaware. Dewey will discuss “Wrapping Them Up for Winter”. This could well be the last talk he will be giving in this area as he will be retiring soon and relocating. Scott has asked him to bring copies of his recently published book to the meeting, so bring some money and pick up a signed copy for your library, you’ll be glad you did. Thank You Dewey!

June Meeting

A big thanks to Glynis Harvey for the Honey Extraction talk and to Jose Castillo for his talk on “Beekeeping, Guatemala Style” at the June meeting. 
The President’s Smoker

Scott Seccomb
Before we all know it, we’ll be getting our colonies ready for our unpredictable winter weather and bidding farewell to another year of beekeeping. Our beekeeping season begins now!

I hope our new members have discovered a world of curiosity and fascination with beekeeping and one that endures.  

Just of late, I have read several articles pertaining to pollination and beekeeping in general. Between big business, mysteries and proven detractors, it seems that our bees are still being attacked from all sides these days. Worldwide Pollination contributes $36 to $92 billion dollar per year to the agriculture industry and those numbers speak volumes when we imagine what would disappear if it were not for the honey bee’s assistance and contributions. Tricia Derkasch, via David Morris and Donald Schlemmer, emailed me two articles on beekeeping. For those interested in the details and of coming/current issues, the links are below. 

As usual, politics, land management practices, farsighted design, and the use of insecticides are but 3 contributors to a system that continues to spiral out of control. Makes me wonder, yet again, when will “they” ever learn?

http://www.nrdc.org/OnEarth/06sum/bees1.asp
http://news.yahoo.com/s/afp/20060720/sc_afp/usbritainnetherlands
(Mentoring Program 

The club is also making strides in a few areas important to future growth and beginners’ successes that hopefully will endure. We now have a mentoring program that includes David Morris, Glynis Harvey, Leigh Walton, and myself as experienced (and somewhat less experienced) mentors. This is one area where I will not back down and I will become quite the pain if necessary, just ask David Morris. It is crucial that we visit our apprentice beekeeper’s apiary and evaluate their colonies, point out any important, potential, problems that they might not have noticed and answer their questions. We need ideas and suggestions on the best times of the year to schedule inspections and arrange for follow up tracking of their progress. 
Our clubs winter losses last year were about the same as the year before. With all our new members, unless we do a good job for our latest crop of beekeepers, an increase in our winter losses is essentially guaranteed. Beekeeping is no longer a self-managing activity; the days when you could just throw you bees in a box and expect them to do everything you read about are long gone. That’s not to say you need to be in those hives every week either; that does more damage than good. We’re not raising children here. These are wild insects that can fend for themselves and they only need our interference when they get knocked off track. They shouldn’t be fed year round either; sugar water is not as good for them as natural forage. There are only 3 acceptable uses for sugar syrup in your apiary; 1) It should be used to get a new colony off the ground (building comb for the queen to lay in) and then be removed when a strong flow starts or the bees start taking less of it; 2) To stimulate brood increase before the nectar flow starts in your area (for a strong population of field bees so they can capitalize on our short nectar flow period); 3) If you totally robbed them of all their reserves (they need feed to get them through the winter). 

Through the beekeeping season, a critical eye is needed on occasion to thwart off potential future problems and keep apiaries healthy and strong. Even if you don’t want to expand your apiary or harvest honey, there is always a market for nuc’s and other colony products. Hedy Sladovich, with the help of Leigh Walton, managed to pull off 5 gallons of honey this year from her one and only colony. Excellent job, Hedy! Thank you, Leigh!
 Anyone who feels they need help, diagnosis, suggestions, or simply need a few questions answered about their colony, now has all the support they could ever need just a phone call or email away 

(Swarm Committee 

Colin Wood, a new BUMBA member, accepted leadership of this committee. Colin, and newer members, could benefit from a primer on swarms and their removal. This past season saw a high incidence of swarming, even from colonies that were purposely weakened (split) early on. Around my place, it seemed like a daily event at one point; luckily, I was able to get most of them back and recombine. I probably received a dozen phone calls on swarms, some of which turned out to be yellow jackets, hornets and one bumble bee nest. I did manage to retrieve 1 nice heavy swarm that wasn’t from my stock and they have built up nicely. Another call I took,  at about 10:00 in the morning, was from a business south of Baltimore. I asked how long the swarm had been there and was told they showed up around 2:00 PM the previous day. After making sure that they were honey bees (a lot of questions) I told him that if they don’t leave by 2:30 PM today, call me back and I’ll be up at first light in the morning. He called me back a few hours later, at 2:00 PM that same day, and said he just watched a beeline leave his shop and that I must really be a good beekeeper! The old crystal ball was working just fine that day. How’s that for dumb luck? This is just one trick I learned when dealing with swarms when you can’t drop everything you are doing to go fetch some free bees. By the time I gathered my bee gear up and made it up there, they would have been gone and it would have been a wasted trip and time. Always tell them to call you if they leave. 

I had one swarm that issued and settled in about 10 minutes. When I returned less than an hour later, they were gone! Is a swarm that issues and settles fast prone to depart quickly to their new home? Will a swarm always leave their first resting spot 24 hours later? Probably not, there are no hard and fast rules when it comes to predicting swarm behavior. 

Most of the knowledge Colin Wood and his retrievers will need to make this work can come directly from our more experienced member’s and their stories. So, bring all your experiences and share alike. One thing is sure though, free bees are free bees!
(Digital Projector

Tricia Derkasch has completed her research on digital projectors and will have it available for us to review at the meeting. With the increasing use of digital media and its flexibility, it would probably be a wise investment for our club and would come in handy for presentations at the Christmas party and other educational events. Thank You, Tricia, we all appreciate your help! Bob Lomedico’s suggestion of a videotape library is in the works. I have started documenting field days that our club sponsored this past year. As my own, and Raymond Chu’s, experience in operating the cameras increases, we should be able to put together a pretty nice assemblage of video for educational and review purposes. A big Thank You, Bob and Jane Cory, for hosting our clubs field day this past spring and suggest that we hold the same event again next year so we can see the spring cleaning and evaluation ritual he has developed over the years. 
(Club Display   

Our club display needs serious updating. Pictures are old and faded and new educational information is available and needs to be included. The goal is to remodel our current display for State Fair Prize Contention. This will take some doing and a good amount of creativity to do well as there is some pretty stiff competition out there, and good first and second place moola to bring home for the club. Our current display will be set up at the next meeting for scrutiny and suggestions so bring your creativity caps. Since we’re short on time this year for the 2006 fair, we will have plenty of time to steal the show next year.

It just so happens that I have recently updated my digital camera hardware and we now have the means to produce some outstanding, high-resolution photographs for our display. Creativity usually wins out above throwing money at something, so this is our chance to create a display for the club, about the club, and with club members and their apiaries included in the actual content. Over the years I have been privileged and blessed to meet many outstanding people in every field I have ever pursued. This club is no exception and I believe we should document our club and all its members for our next generation. We have some mighty fine folks in this club.

(Honey Extracting
A big thanks to Glynis Harvey for the Honey Extraction talk she did at the last meeting. I actually used a bread knife for uncapping like Glynis suggested, and it worked pretty darn good. I could see where a hot knife would come in handy though for big production jobs. Glynis asked me if the club could buy one to keep with the extractor for member only use. Thanks for the suggestion Glynis, we’ll bring it up at the meeting. Also don’t forget that I still have that big uncapping tank if anyone needs to borrow it, just give a call if you want it. 301-868-2086.
(Winter losses 

This is another issue that will not go away and seems to stay at around the same percentage. I would think that one loss out of five might be an acceptable fallout rate, but not one in three. We all need to hear everyone’s best guess or reason as to why they lost colonies last year. Beekeeper timing issues? Laziness? Serious pest problems? Poor Bee Stock? Bad Queen? Weather related? This is a topic where our more experienced beekeepers can be of great assistance, so join us for this one and offer up some suggestions if you would please. I might be convinced to give up this chase if our losses fall to one in five, but no cheating! Ill be paying visits as I have decided to slow down my work schedule this year.

(Queen Rearing Project

It seems the first year of this project was for learning what not to do next year. Hopefully Victor and Leigh will give all of us a little recap on what was learned this year and how we will approach this task in the season ahead. As for me, I’m going to try the fall experiment (which will start in a week or so) with cutting comb and see how well that works out.  

(Club Roster

Hedy Sladovich and I will be reviewing our member’s status and meeting attendance records over the next few weeks to determine who is still active in beekeeping and who would like to continue to receive the BUMBA newsletter. If you haven’t paid your dues for the year, and you would like to remain in the club and receive the newsletter, please send a check for $15.00, payable to BUMBA, to: Aaron Hughes, Treasurer, 9903 Breezy Knoll Court, Seabrook Md. 20706. 

(Short Course Feedback 
I would like to get some feedback from our newer members (now that you have actual, hands-on, beekeeping experience) about what other topics, activities, or adjustments you feel would be beneficial to include in next years training program. What didn’t make sense to you during the course? What questions were not answered effectively or clearly? When you were working with your bees or your equipment, what questions did you have, that made you run off and call someone, or get on the internet, or just do nothing to find the answer? It is BUMBA’s goal to improve where needed and assist when required. Please bring us your suggestions and comments so we may better serve you and our future generations of beekeepers.    

That's all we have to report on right now, give a call if we can do anything for you or if you have any questions

Sincerely,

Scott Seccomb

MSBA Fall Meeting
Elections and Honey Show

Annapolis, MD

Nov 11, 9:30 AM
The Fall meeting of the Maryland State Beekeepers Association will be held in Annapolis at the headquarters building of the Md. Dept. of Agriculture (directions below).
The featured speaker will be Dr. Keith Delaplane, from the University of Georgia (http://www.ent.uga.edu/personnel/faculty/delaplane.htm). Keith is a renowned and exciting speaker on many topics on bees (honey and bumble!) and their management. His speaking topics will be set after his work with the summer EAS meeting is concluded. 
Annual Elections will be conducted by the chair of the nominating committee, Paul Dill. If you have a nomination for an office, contact him at (302) 249-1866, pb192@aol.com. 
Entries for the Honey Show will be accepted the morning of the show; the exact entry deadline time has not yet been set, but is usually about 10 AM. More details will be available in the next newsletter. See the following article about Honey Shows for a link to the MSBA Honey Show rules.

The MSBA Honey Show has more classes than probably any other show. Specifically, there is an entire division devoted to honey cooking, and a division just for children’s honey, crafts, and cooking! The show also offers top dollar for ribbons!
MSBA Best Club Showing Award: is awarded to the local beekeeping association who’s members garner the most first, second and third place ribbons. The club is recognized with the club name engraved on a large skep-shaped plaque. Let’s show our club pride and win the title of Best Club in Maryland!

Directions: The meeting is held in the headquarters building of the Maryland Department of Agriculture, 50 Harry S Truman Parkway.

· Take Rt. 50 East to Annapolis.

· In Annapolis, take Exit 22, Rt. 665 to Riva Rd.

· Follow the Riva Rd. exit onto Riva Road South, to the right.

· Go 4/10 miles to Harry S Truman Pkwy and turn right, at the light.

· Go 1.2, miles. The MDA building is on the right. Look for the yellow “BEE MTG” signs and the cows.

What are Your Bees Doing This Month

By David Morris

Honey Shows:
Let’s talk about honey shows! Everyone should have their honey extracted this month or next. With care, you can win top prizes and money for your honey, beeswax, comb and cooking. Here is a list of the upcoming honey shows near us, in order by entry deadline. Please read the specific rules for the Fairs you plan to enter. Follow the rules for the type and number of jars required for different Fairs. Some shows allow exceptions for first time entrants. Please note that the beeswax weights listed below is a minimum weight. To be safe, make your beeswax blocks at least 2 pounds.
Maryland State Fair, Timonium
The general rules for Fair Entries for Honey and Wax (Section D) are found under Farm and Garden, online at http://www.bcpl.net/~mdstfair/. Pre-registration is required. Deadline for pre-registering is August 4th. The State Fair generally requires the most entries per class. All classes of honey in jars and comb sections require 6 containers per class.. Beeswax blocks must be 2 pounds. You must pre-register (available online) by following the instructions at http://www.bcpl.net/~mdstfair/fg_net.htm or by downloading and mail the form found at http://www.bcpl.net/~mdstfair/fg_entry.pdf.  Specific rules for honey entries are online at http://www.bcpl.net/~mdstfair/fg_d.pdf. Entries are received on Tuesday, August 22, 2006, from 1 PM to 8 PM, and on Wednesday, August 23, 2006, from 9AM to 8 PM. Additional information can be obtained from the Honey Department superintendent Jerry Fischer, 410-841-5920 (office), or 410-562-3464 (cell) 
Howard County Fair, West Friendship
The Howard county fair grounds are located off Rt. 144 one-half mile west of Rt. 32, just off I-70. All exhibits must be entered on Friday, August 4th between 1:30 and 4:30 p.m. or on Saturday, August 5th between 9:00 a.m. and 12 Noon. Rules for entries can be found online under Livestock & Crops at www.howardcountyfair.com/Open_Livestock___Crops.pdf.  Search on the word “honey”.  All classes of honey in jars and comb sections require 3 containers per class. Beeswax blocks must be 2 pounds. Additional information can be obtained from the Superintendent, Wayne E. Esaias  301-854-3180.
Montgomery County Fair, Gaithersburg
He general rules for the far are found at www.mcagfair.com/Open_Catalog.htm. Ignore the notice that no more entries are being accepted; that only pertains to livestock. Click on the link for Department 63 for “Honey & Beeswax” for specific honey show rules. Entries are received on Saturday, August 12, 10 AM to 6 PM.  All classes of honey in jars and comb sections require 3 containers per class. Beeswax blocks must be 1 pound. More information may be obtained from the Superintendent, David Bernard, 301-414-2317.
Anne Arundel County, Crownsville
The general entry rules are found at www.aacountyfair.org/Exhibitrules.p25.html. Rules for honey entries can be found at www.aacountyfair.org/honey.p60.html. All classes of honey in jars and comb sections require 3-6 containers per class. Beeswax blocks may be one-half or 1 pound.   Entries are accepted  Sunday, September 10, 1-5 PM and Monday, September 11, 2006 10 AM to 7 PM.  Additional information can be obtained by calling (410) 923-3400
Charles County Fair, La Plata
The general rules are found online at www.charlescountyfair.com/exhibitorinfo.html. The Fair asks that you obtain an exhibitor number in advance on Sunday, 10 Sept..  The rules for honey entries, under Farm Crops and Products, were not available online when researching this article, due to a web page error. Entries are accepted on Wednesday, Sept 13, 1-9 PM. You should be able to pick up a catalog and rules on 10 Sept. 
St. Mary’s County Fair, Leonardtown
The Fair runs from Sept 22-25. Their web page is located at http://somd.com/smcfair/. The Fair Catalog will be released in late August, so check back in a few weeks for rules and entry requirements.
Calvert County Fair, Barstow
The web page for the Calvert County Fair, www.calvertcountyfair.com, was unavailable when researching this article. 

MSBA Honey Show, Annapolis

The MSBA Honey Show Rules are available at http://iaa.umd.edu/mdbee/main/home.html. On the left, select “MSBA”, then “MSBA Misc”. All classes of honey in jars and comb sections require 1 container per class. Beeswax blocks must be 2 pounds. Entries will be accepted the morning of the show (probably until 10 AM), November 11. Further information may be obtained from the chairman, Greg Clark, 301-653-0421
Prince George’s County, Upper Marlboro
The Prince George’s County Fair, www.countyfair.org, has not had a Honey Dept. for a number of years. The Honey Department could be revived if a beekeeper volunteered to be the superintendent. David Morris is a past superintendent and of the department and can give advice to anyone interested in taking on this leadership challenge.
 (◄*************************************►(
This space reserved for YOUR story

Share YOUR bee story and experience HERE.
 (◄*************************************►(
One Last Word: DUES!

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although we’re still solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Aaron also loves to find checks in the mailbox. Check your address label  to see if your dues are current.  Send your dues check to: 

Mail $15  to Aaron Hughes, BUMBA Treas., 9903 BREEZY KNOLL CT., SEABROOK, MD, 20706

NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________
ADDRESS: __________________________________________________________________________
CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP _____________________
TELEPHONE: _________________________________
EMAIL: _____________________________
BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2006 BUMBA Calendar:

Aug 3, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

Aug 4, State Fair Entry Registration Deadline

Aug 5, Howard Co. Fair Entry Deadline

Aug 12, Mont. Co. Fair Entry Deadline

Sept 7, Prince George’s Co. Fair (no honey show)

Sept 11, Anne Arundel Co. Fair Entry Deadline

Sept 13, Charles Co. Fair Entry Deadline

Sep 22-25, St. Mary’s Co. Fair 

October 5, 7:30 PM; BUMBA Meeting 

October 14, BUMBA Field Day, details TBA

Nov 11, 9:30AM, MSBA Fall mtg. Honey Show and Elections, Annapolis

December 12, 6:30 PM; Holiday Party 
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